MINUTES OF THE EXECUTIVE BOARD MEETING

SC FEDERATION OF CHAPTERS OF NARFE

January 12, 2009

President John Geiger called the meeting held at Seawells in Columbia to order at 10:30 a.m.  He welcomed those present.  Chaplain Nellie Bodenhamer offered the invocation.  There was a moment of silence in memory of Judy Kemp and Narvie Bilbray, past Presidents of the Federation.  Sgt. At Arms Charles Giavelli led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Secretary Esther Crandall read the roll call and determined there was a quorum.  There were 38 in attendance, including Region III VP Bob Harrell, Officers, Committee Chairs, Chapter Presidents, and guests Betty Unwin and Lillie Love. 

A motion was made by Carl Young, seconded by Charles Giavelli to dispense with reading of the minutes of the June 9, 2008 meeting.  Motion carried.

Correspondence:  President Geiger reported on the following:

The first report from the Committee for Enhancing NARFE came out last year.  It is an ongoing effort since there was lack of input.  The Committee will attend the Federation Presidents meeting to obtain input.

Federation Presidents meeting will be held July 21-22, 2009 at the Amway Grand Plaza Hotel, Grand Rapids, MI, which is the site of the 2010 National Convention.

Treasurer Buck Mizelle has moved our accounts to the NARFE Premier Federal Credit Unit as approved at the June 9, 2008 meeting.  He provided those present with a Financial Statement showing the approved budget and expenditures through 31 December 2008.  Summary of assets is $24,291.50.  Charles Giavelli moved, it was seconded and carried to accept the Treasurer’s report.  The Treasurer said that in calculating per capita dues, chapters are to use the M110 as of December 31 and include voting members only.  Honorary members are not counted.  Bill Nicol moved, it was seconded and carried for the Federation to buy the meals for our guests.

Officer/Committee Reports:


Alzheimer’s Chair Betty Wessinger thanked Larry Shaff for providing operating guidelines and said that Region III Alzheimer’s Coordinator Leonora Sicular was also very helpful to her.  Alzheimer’s postage stamps are now available for 42 cents.  Alzheimer’s will not receive any funds from the sale but it will promote awareness and if you buy and use these stamps.  Contributions from SC chapters for April through December have totaled $8920 to the Alzheimer’s Association and $753 has been given to local chapters.  She provided instructions for the convention raffle to Chapter Presidents.  A 4’X8’ banner from the Alzheimer’s Association is available for use by chapters at fundraisers.  She will ship it to a chapter and the chapter is to ship it back to her at their own cost.


Audit Chair Paul Donahue had no report.


Constitution/Bylaws Chair Larry Shaff reported that the proposed new brief constitution and bylaws were sent Executive Board members on July 14, 2008.  Based on their comments, minor modifications were made, and they were mailed to Chapter Presidents on September 9, 2008.  Ned Adams of the Charleston Chapter questioned the need for both a constitution and bylaws.  Larry contacted the National Secretary and Director of Membership Development, who stated that only bylaws are required and that they should be very broad.  A revised draft of the new bylaws has been approved by 19 of the 21 Chapters.  These bylaws, along with a resolutions form to replace the current constitution and bylaws will be presented to the convention delegates in April 2009.


Credentials Chair Esther Crandall had no report.  However, it was pointed out that delegates must have proper credentials for voting at the Convention.


Newsletter Editor Bob Muller reported that there have been seven issues of the Monthly Federation Newsletter although there has been little input from Federation Committee Chairs or Chapter Presidents.  The newsletter has generally been six pages in length and has contained a message from the President and First VP in almost every issue.  The newsletter will continue to be a monthly internet publication, available on the internet by the 5th of every month.  Cut-off date for information is the last day of the month preceding publication.  He e-mails a notification to anyone for whom he has an e-mail address when the newsletter is posted.  Current and previous editions are available.


FEEA Chair David Unwin reported on the two funds, Disaster and Scholarship, supported by FEEA.  The Disaster Fund has been hit hard during the past year due to hurricanes Gustav and Ike and forest fires in southern California.  More funds are needed.  There were seven applicants for a FEEA scholarship.  Steven Dyal, the son of Bernard Dyal from Chapter 87, was awarded a $1,000 scholarship.

Legislative Chair Bill Nicol reported that the 111th Congress was sworn in on January 6, 2009, and one bill has been introduced in the House for one of our legislative priorities – Windfall Elimination Provision/Government Pension Offset Repeal.  The Bill has 89 co-sponsors, among them SC reps Henry Brown and Joe Wilson.  Last fall, we had a good “Meet the Candidates” program.  Our chapters contacted all incumbents and most of the challengers.  Because of the country’s economic situation, any changes that cost money will be very difficult to implement.  Probably the only thing we are going to be able to do until the economy improves is protect what we have.  We must be vigilant and react quickly when alerted by NARFE HQ.  President Baptiste asks each of us to contact our congressional delegation and urge them to include Premium Conversion in the economic stimulus package being prepared by the incoming Obama Administration and Congressional leaders.


First Vice-President Jeanette Keepers gave a membership report.  She hopes to inspire us to continue recruiting and retaining members.  As stressed by National Secretary Nat Brown, one of the best tools in our arsenal is the one-on-one approach.  He encourages us to reach out to active and retired federal employees we know, explain what NARFE does, and give them an application, dues-withholding form, a magazine, and several of the informative tracts that HQ publishes.  Members should have a one-minute speech on why someone should join.  For retention, she suggests contacting members who are not attending meetings to let them know you have missed them.  Follow up on members who have received second notices.  At the end of 2007, the Federation had 3824 members, and this year we’re down to 3663, a net loss of 161.  However, we were up 21 members from November to December.


Historian Carl Young reported that Aiken Chapter 934 and Greenwood Chapter 920 will celebrate their 45th anniversary this year.


NARFE PAC Chair Neil Shelton reported that PAC funds were distributed to SC candidates as follows:  Rep. John Spratt ($2000 primary, $2000 general), Rep. James Clyburn ($1000 primary, $1000 general), Sen. Lindsey Graham ($2000 general), and Candidate Linda Ketner ($2000 general)  Funds for Candidate Ketner were given without input from SC.  Final tally on contributions by chapter, state, and region will be published in the Federation newsletter when they become available.  There has been no announcement as to when pins and forms will be available for the 2009-2010 election cycle.  He anticipates they will be sent out in late February and will notify chapters when they are available.


Nominating Chair Bill Nicol reported that five incumbents have agreed to run for a second term:  John Geiger, President; Jeanette Keepers, First Vice President; Sally DePreker, Second Vice President; Esther Crandall, Secretary; and Albert Mizelle, Treasurer.  We have vacancies for Chaplain, Sgt-at-Arms, and Historian.  Charlie Neal subsequently accepted the nomination for Historian.  DFOs are asked to work with Chapter Presidents to recruit potential nominees and get the names to Bill.


Public Relations Chair Linda Kossow was absent and provided no report.


Resolutions Chair Hugh Wessinger reported that he had received two Resolutions for amending the Federation Constitution/Bylaws.  (1) Replacement of current Constitution and Bylaws with new Bylaws and (2) Elected Officers are elected to serve a two year term.  This would result in having Federation Conventions on a biannual basis and the election of officers for a term of two years.  The committee recommends that both Resolutions be adopted.  They were referred to the Constitution and Bylaws Committee.


Service Officer Don Loper is in the Lake Litchfield Rehabilitation Center and was unable to attend.  Carl Young reported that he had visited Don and that he is not making the progress his doctor had anticipated.


Webmaster Paul Donahue reported on the difference between the protocol http:// and https:// when listed as the prefix in a URL address.  A URL is a “uniform resources locator.”  HTTP stands for Hypertext Transport Protocol.  The difference between the two protocols HTTP and HTTPS is that the “S” stands for SECURE, which means that your computer is talking to the Website in a secure code that no one can eavesdrop on.  Be sure you are on https before entering a credit card number.  He reminded chapters that their Secretaries are required to submit an F7 when there are changes in their officer/committee rosters.  A copy is to be sent to him in addition to NARFE HQ and the Federation President and Secretary.  Our Website is entering its fifth year and has had over 70,500 hits and recorded over 10,300 visits.  This does not include individual chapter web pages.  He attempts to maintain timely information such as current Federation and Chapter Newsletters, monthly meeting notices, and important links to government officials, HQ, chapters and their officers.  Until now, when a Chapter Webmaster wanted to make changes to his/her chapter webpage, they would send the information to him and he would post it for them.  Today, he is sharing information regarding the website’s host server control panel with each of them so that they can become more independent and make any necessary changes directly.


Convention Chair Mamie Clarke provided each chapter with a convention packet.  The convention will be held April 22-24, 2009 at the Holiday Inn & Suites in Beaufort.  Registration fee is $75 per person and must be received by March 20.  Late registrations will be $85 and subject to space available and prevailing room rates.  District 7 chapters have been working very well together in planning the convention.  She asked chapters to purchase ads in the Program Book and donate door prizes.

Region III Vice President Bob Harrell reported that the calendar program netted $412,000 and donations are still coming in.  He has been assigned to the Investments Committee.  Investments are down 21% over a two-month period.  Counselors think they will be back up by the end of 2009.  All Executive Board members voted to take a 10% reduction in their expenses.  They did not touch the Matching Funds program for recruiting and public relations.  Most other areas were cut.  The Third Edition of Q&A is available for purchase for $9 or 10 at $8.50.  NARFE is the new source for pins.  They may be ordered for $3 each using an F129 to order.  The web site was updated on November 1.  New Presidents must establish a User Name and Password.  Legislative Program for the 111th Congress can be seen at NARFE.org.  It is geared to protecting what we now have.  GPO/WEP are in Congress but won’t be acted on until Social Security reform. We need to work hard to have Premium Conversion added to the stimulus package for all retirees.  Chapters need to work hard to appoint someone to each office and committee.  South Carolina has several chapters with no Legislative Officer, Public Relations Chair, Service Officer, or Membership Chair.  First notices are sent by third class mail 60 days before dues are due. Second notices are sent first class and returned if undeliverable.  Notice of lapsed dues is included with a member’s last magazine.  Sixty days later, a lapsed notice is sent.  Region III Symposium will be held in Columbus, GA on 6-8 October 2009.  VP Harrell stated that every chapter needs a Telephone Committee to notify members when something urgent is happening in Congress.  

District Field Officer Reports:

#1  With this position vacant due to the death of Judy Kemp, Esther Crandall reported that Chapter 72 is holding its own.  Mimi Scharf, Chapter 1013 President, said that her chapter is picking up members.  They are getting response to an ad they placed in the Post and Courier. They have been having interesting programs.  She has changed their lunch format to preparing the meals herself.  She will work on getting help with this.  Barbara Bryan, Chapter 1082 President, said that her chapter is doing well.  They elected a new Treasurer.  They are getting new retirees and have 10-12 more members than last year.  The Service Office at the Charleston Air Force will be closed. 

#2  Ernest Williams was absent.  Paul Richardson, Chapter 934 President, said that their membership is holding steady, with about 25 of 164 members attending meetings.  They have moved their meeting location.  Chapter 87 President Kathy Hensley reported that they are getting some younger people to participate.  They have two new officers.  Their Legislative Chair is going to the Legislative Conference in DC and the chapter is paying part of his expenses.  They are looking for a new meeting place because of the increased cost at Seawells.

#3  Dan Love reported that Anderson has a new President, Harry Brown.  Robbie Ann White is President of the Clemson chapter and Tom Mitchell the Greenwood chapter.  All are trying to recruit and retain and hoping to get the new year off to a good start.  Each chapter has its own projects.  There was an article in the Anderson Independent about Betty Gibson’s coupon cutting program.  Clemson gives one free birthday dinner each month.  They give the extra money from $10 meal charge to Alzheimer’s.  They are trying to host a meeting for career Post Office employees.  They may help start a new Post Office chapter.

#4  Joe McCarty reported that the Greenville and Spartanburg chapters are thriving and energetic.  Both have interesting and informative speakers and utilize a phone tree and e-mail to insure that all members are informed of the meeting times, places, and speakers.  Spartanburg mails a monthly newsletter, and Greenville issues a newsletter each month by e-mail.  Greenville has recently mailed a postcard to each member without e-mail listing the meeting information for the next four meetings.  Phone contacts are made with any member with the second dues renewal notice.  Greenville sends a letter with membership and dues withholding applications to any member that is dropped for non-renewal.  Greenville has a problem in that no one has agreed to serve as Vice President and then President in 2010.  If someone is not found to assume these duties, the chapter will be forced to close at the end of 2009.  Both chapters met with Cong. Inglis.  His opponent came to their picnic.  Dianne Sellier reported that the Spartanburg chapter has approximately 120 members.  Two members, Herbert Bruce and Chuck Rollins, became Honorary Members before the program was discontinued.

#5  Moses Moultrie reported that Newberry Chapter 772 still holds its regular meetings but has several major concerns:  (1) decline in attendance at meetings; (2) decline in chapter membership; and (3) inability to recruit new members due to the location of the chapter with little potential to recruit.  Camden Chapter 2319 membership appears to be steady.  Attendance at meetings has slightly increased.  Recently, the chapter received acknowledgement of its new name, the Roger M. Foster Chapter.  Rock Hill Chapter 1180 appears to be operating in good condition.  Three issues have reached the level of major concern:  decline in membership, attendance at regular meetings, and inability to recruit new members.  The chapter has moved its meeting location to a different restaurant for greater convenience.  Sumter Chapter 1786 is also facing challenges of decline in membership, low attendance at regular meetings and the inability to recruit new members.  They are planning to start a Chapter Newsletter beginning in February.  They are exploring the possibility of participating in some of the Employee Staff Briefings at Shaw Air Force Base this year.

#6  John Neely reported that he has visited the Pawleys Island and Florence chapters twice.  He installed the new officers of both chapters in 2009.  Both chapters are relatively healthy.  During his visits to the other chapter during the next six months, he will speak to them about the efforts of his home chapter in publicizing NARFE and getting out into the community to spread the word and become known in the community.  He will be organizing a meeting for representatives of the three chapters in District 6 to meet and discuss how each chapter could do things better with emphasis on recruitment and retention.  He will encourage as many members of each chapter as possible to attend this year’s convention in Beaufort.  Florence Chapter President Jesse Adams reported that they have 35-40 members at meetings.  They take flowers to shut-ins at Christmas.

#7 Mamie Clarke reported that she has visited the Hilton Head and Walterboro chapters several times in the past year.  All the chapters are working on recruitment and have had some success.  The Beaufort chapter had a booth at the Heritage Days at Penn Center on St. Helena Island and put a vehicle in the parade with their NARFE banners on it.  They continue to put extra magazines in doctors’ offices.  The Walterboro chapter has had their meetings in different locations and met and handed out applications to some potential members in doing so.  Mamie was able to get contact names and numbers for the Marine Corps Air Station, Parris Island Depot, and the Post Office and has passed that information on to Mary Pierson so that she can try to set up Pre-Retirement Seminars in the hope of recruiting new members.  The Hilton Head chapter set up a meeting with our State Representatives.  The Beaufort chapter joined them.  None of the invited representatives showed up, but Bob Miller did sent a spokesperson from his office. Hilton Head President Paul Russo said that they have letter writing campaigns on all federal and state issues. 

Old Business:


Larry Shaff distributed copies of the approved Operating Guidelines.

New Business:


The Executive Board appointed Robbie Ann White as Parliamentarian, Charles Giavelli as First District Field Officer, and David Unwin as Sgt.-at-Arms.  Bill Nicol moved, it was seconded and carried unanimously to accept these appointments.


Chaplain Nellie Bodenhamer asked that all chapters submit a list of their deceased members who have died since the last convention by March 20.


Paul Donahue announced that Tri-Care and Medicare patients may enroll in My Personal Health Records in SC.  The service is free.  He is available to speak to chapters on this.


Bill Nicol pointed out that the Federation budget includes funds for the Legislative Conference and that chapters sending a representative can ask the Federation for financial assistance.  Mr. Toney from the Columbia Chapter is planning to attend and the Charleston Chapter may also have someone there.


President Geiger reminded all that our retention rate is not good.  Chapters should look at the M112 and call or send letters to those receiving second notices or dropped.  Joe McCarty will send John a copy of the letters he uses.  He asked Presidents to encourage more members to sign up for GEMS and to be sure they have a Telephone Committee to motorize grassroots efforts.  He praised Mamie Clarke and her committee for their work on the upcoming convention and urged all chapters to support the convention.

The meeting adjourned at 3:15 p.m.  The next meeting will be on June 8, 2009 at 10:30 a.m.






Respectfully submitted,






ESTHER L. CRANDALL






Federation Secretary

